St. Mark’s Episcopal Church
January 17, 2010

Annual Meeting 

Approved at Annual meeting January 16, 2011
Fr. Hawkins opened the meeting with a prayer.  The meeting began at approximately 11:45 a.m.

Fr. Hawkins called for any corrections to the minutes from the annual meeting in 2009.  Hearing none, he asked for a motion to accept the minutes as written.  John Willoughby moved to accept the minutes, Jack Freeder seconded and all were in favor.

Fr. Hawkins stated all those present who have been regular attendees may vote.  He added that Fr. Brad Purdom is not a member but can be given voice to speak at the meeting.  Gary Giammarco moved to allow Fr. Purdom voice at the meeting and Donna Brookes seconded.  All were in favor.  

Fr. Purdom reviewed guidelines for the meeting.  He said open discussion was permitted but required some basic rules.  There would be 30 minutes for open discussion.  At the end of that time, the attendees must vote to extend or end it.  All those who wish to speak will get a chance and will use the microphone in order to be heard.  Rich Phillips moved to accept the guidelines, Beth Crowl seconded and all were in favor.

Fr. Hawkins thanked Chuck Violand for his report and service as Senior Warden.  He is out of town on business so could not attend.  Fr. Hawkins invited the congregation to take a few moments to review the report.  After several minutes, Mark Nadel moved to continue with the meeting, Brad Kaustinen seconded and all were in favor.
Fr. Hawkins thanked leaders of the various ministries for submitting their reports.  He called for discussion of any part of the report.  Hearing none, John Willoughby moved to accept the annual report as written, Geoff Gordon seconded and all were in favor.

Fr.  Hawkins continued with the election of new Vestry members.  He called on Scott Walton, Chair of the nominating committee, to read a portion of the code of regulations regarding who can vote.  Scott noted that all those 18 and older, who are members of the parish and participate in the church may vote.  He directed the tellers to distribute the ballots and explained there were three groups to vote on:  those running for one, two and three-year terms.  For three-year terms, there are 6 people running for 5 positions.  He reminded parishioners to vote for no more than five, or their ballot would not be counted.  For the other positions of 1 and 2-year terms, voters may vote up to the number listed in the ballot.  He explained our bylaws dictate that the person chosen is based on total votes, i.e. the highest number of votes.  After parishioners voted, they were directed to give their ballots to the tellers.  Craig Hockman, Alex Korosi, Gary Giammarco and Derek Gordon served as tellers and counters.  The tellers distributed ballots to parishioners, and then collected the completed ballots for counting.
While the ballots were tallied, Fr. Hawkins noted the budget was listed in the back of the annual report.  On January 31st following the service there will be a meeting on the budget.  The Vestry is responsible for the budget but would like parishioners to affirm it.  Fr. Hawkins asked Gary Mull to speak briefly about the budget.  Gary spoke about the shortfall in the budget.  Pledges are down considerably.  St. Mark’s lost financial support from the Day School (which supplied about $30,000 per year).  Expenses have gone up and income has gone down.  Income is usually 3 to 6% more than what is pledged.  We have fixed costs and staff: the rector, secretary and organist.  He said if money doesn’t come in, we will have to make some tough decisions.  He asked parishioners to review the budget and call him with any questions.  Mark Nadel asked if the congregation could see what the budget would look like if it were balanced.  Gary said given income that is less than salaries and fixed expenses, we will need to dip into capital improvement funds or operating reserves to run the church and meet the budget.  He said some adjustments were already made.  Dave Thorley asked about budget details and Gary Mull shared information about operating reserves and the reserve for capital improvements.  Gary explained some of the capital improvements reserve was used for the capital campaign.  The Vestry at that time set levels at which operating reserves must remain.  It was to be kept at 50% of the budget.  Vestry agreed to put monies on reserve.  There is also an endowment fund.  It is very flexible.  Most of these funds are available to use based on recommendation from the Vestry to the Trustees.  $150,000 from the endowment fund was used for the capital campaign and was repaid by 2009 year end.  Tony Keenan shared that the Diocese assessment formula changed and that will also affect the church financially.  In the past, St. Mark’s tithed plus 1%.  Then the Diocese started the assessment.  In the past it was a percentage of the plate, pledges and interest.  Now it will be based on amount spent.  This was just passed at the Diocesan convention.  It is not yet clear how this will affect us.
Fr. Brad Purdom added the Diocesan investment fund is almost back since the financial crash.  He stated the change in assessment is revenue neutral generally speaking, but that doesn’t mean it will be neutral for all parishes.  The change was made because the current process was cumbersome and difficult to use.  

Candy Wallace asked how much money was in the endowment fund. Gary Mull did not have those numbers but estimated $250,000 to $300,000.  Rick Werren felt the budget should have been available for this meeting.  John Willoughby asked if Gary could have figures for capital reserves, operating reserves and the endowment fund by next week.  Gary said he would gather those figures.

Fr. Hawkins thanked everyone who was a leader of an official ministry and mentioned those various areas.  The congregation applauded those who led and participated with all ministries.

Open discussion:  Fr. Brad Purdom explained there was also time for open discussion.  Louise Gibbs asked which Vestry members were retiring, had left, or were leaving, and was answered:  Chuck Violand, Marilyn Thorp, John Werren, Meghan MacDonald, Ben Biery, Dick Croasdaile, Steve Renkert and Sandi Kaustinen.  Fr. Hawkins added that departing Vestry members would be recognized and incoming Vestry members inducted and welcomed next Sunday.  

Livvy Mull stated there were only ten children in Sunday School today.  She said as a parish, this is a huge concern for the future of our church.  She asked for help or suggestions from the parish.  Kim Nadel said she would have liked to have had the annual report earlier so as to review it before the annual meeting.  She commented it is hard to hold discussion when parishioners are trying to read and absorb the report on the same day.  John Willoughby commented that we did not get all the information we wanted but noted we have received more information at this annual meeting than ever before.  He believes the Vestry should be congratulated and thanked for the work they have done in the past two years.  Don Siegfried was disturbed about the numbers of people who have left the Vestry.  Marilyn Thorp urged all those attending to also attend the meeting on Tuesday night to address the future of the church.  
Gary Mull brought back figures in response to Candy Wallace’s request.  The approximate amounts are as follow:  Endowment fund, $290,000; operating reserve, $150,500; and capital improvement fund, $90,000.

Chris Burt said the major issue now is pledges.  There aren’t as many people in the pews.  It is up to all parishioners to work on this.  Rich Phillips said part of this financial problem is due to people not supporting their church.  Don Siegfried responded the problem is not that people are not being supportive.  Many have quit coming.  Brad Kaustinen commented the church was very healthy financially across the Diocese until 2003.  After the gay bishop was ordained, the church has declined.  It is down about 30% now.  There is more than one reason for declining numbers.  It is also what is happening in the denomination.

Scott Walton stated the results were tallied from the election, and there was a tie for the 5th position.  Those two were Barry Thorp and Jo Bortz.  He stated that in anticipation of a potential tie, a second ballot was prepared.  He asked all to vote for one of the two people and added if someone voted for two people, their vote would be invalid.
Fr. Hawkins felt it was a big leap forward regarding how the annual meeting was handled this year.  He was told by several members that the main description of previous annual meetings was “rubber stamp”.  He thanked all those who put their names forward for consideration for Vestry.

While the second ballot was held, open discussion continued.  Cindy Brown asked which Vestry members left (their terms before completion).  They were Marilyn Thorp, Steve Renkert, Dick Croasdaile, and Sandi Kaustinen.  Fr. Purdom shared that Vestry meetings are open and minutes are available as requested.  Dave Thorley attended the Vestry meeting in December.  He said the executive committee (consisting of the Rector, Sr. Warden, Jr. Warden and Clerk) meets before the Vestry meeting and asked if this meeting can be open and what is discussed.  Fr. Hawkins asked someone who served on vestry before he came to answer that question.  John Willoughby stated the agenda is reviewed so all are comfortable with what is to be covered in the meeting.  Dave Thorley asked who sets the agenda, and the response was that anyone can ask to be on the agenda.  There are standing committee reports, plus others can contact a Vestry person or the rector to be on the agenda.

Scott Walton reported the tally of the second ballot.  Filling the one-year terms will be Emilie Korosi and Dave Thorley.  Ron Brookes will fill the two-year term, and Anne Coen, Susie Hines, Leslie Redmon, Rhonda Warren and Jo Bortz will fill the three-year terms.
Fr. Purdom commented in response to the open discussion.  He said he brought with him the blessings of the Bishop, his staff and brothers and sisters across the Diocese.  He said St. Mark’s parish has been a “lone ranger” for awhile.  He added the Diocese needs St. Mark’s support and that St. Mark’s parishioners need to be involved with their sisters and brothers in the Diocese.  He commented all mainline churches have been in a steady decline, and said it is a different world in how we do ministry now.  He asked for St. Mark’s to participate in the various things offered in the Diocese.  Kathy Conley commented St. Mark’s didn’t like the division in the church or the politics, and that is why we didn’t participate with the Diocese in the past.

Tory Willoughby moved to adjourn and Emily Korosi seconded.  All were in favor, and the annual meeting adjourned at 1:15 pm.  Fr. Hawkins closed with a prayer.

First ballot 

One-year position

Name


  Votes
	Emilie Korosi
	62

	Dave Thorley
	70


Two-year position

	Ron Brookes
	68


Three-year positions

	Jo Bortz
	50

	Anne Coen
	57

	Susie Hines
	55

	Leslie Redmond
	66

	Barrie Thorp
	50

	Rhonda Warren
	67


Second ballot (tiebreaker)

	Jo Bortz
	37

	Barrie Thorp
	30


RECTOR’S REPORT:  Father Paul Gaston

When I joined the St. Mark’s family in June 2010, the Vestry and I agreed on several clear objectives that we wanted to accomplish during my interim appointment. Thanks to good work by many, we have made considerable progress.  

•
We have restored alignment between the liturgy we follow at St. Mark’s and the Book of Common Prayer. As a result, there is now a clearer logic and authority for what we do when we worship.

•
We have enhanced the support for our liturgy as a result of the willingness of both teenagers and adults to join the ministry of acolytes.

•
We wanted to gauge interest in a broader commitment to adult Christian development through short-term convenient offerings on topics of broad interest. I therefore planned and offered three opportunities for discussion. Each met for two Sundays, between the 8:00 and 10:00 services. Participation was encouraging.

•
The Vestry has reaffirmed and consistently observes its commitment to openness. My reminders of vestry meetings during the announcements period are meant for the entire parish. Anyone may attend these meetings. 

•
Early in my tenure, in response to a clear call from members of the congregation, we shared an opportunity for quiet reflection on the past, the present, and, most importantly, the future. Following a brief liturgy for meditation, renewal, and anointing, we found refreshment in silence and prayer. 

•
Because we found in the summer and fall an opportunity to welcome back to St. Mark’s some who had sought another church home for a time, we scheduled an opportunity to celebrate both returning and continuing parishioners on “Homecoming Sunday,” October 31. 

•
While the temporary absence of our “snowbirds” may depress our numbers somewhat in the next two or three months, we can take pride in what the church register records: a steady incremental increase in worshippers at our 8:00 and 10:00 services. While numbers aren’t that important by themselves, growth in a church is a sign of health. We must look for other opportunities to tell the story of St. Mark’s and to invite others to become a part of it.


As they say on Southwest Airlines, “my ground time here is brief.” Thanks to the bishop, I will now be with you through Easter, but not beyond. That being the case, I would offer the following reflections on the future:

•
I am delighted that the diocese has proposed—and that the Vestry has accepted—a second priest-in-charge to assume primary responsibility for pastoral care on weekdays. That does not mean that my colleague will not be present on Sunday, nor does it mean that I will always be unavailable to respond to emergencies during the week. It does mean fewer headaches for the senior warden, more reliable pastoral coverage and visitation on weekdays, and greater flexibility on Sundays. 

•
The priority placed by the Vestry on the strengthening of Christian formation—for both youths and adults—could not be more urgent. In all dimensions of this important commitment, St. Mark’s must consider best practices, invite to this important ministry those willing to pursue increased effectiveness, and make the necessary investments.

•
The Vestry should make available to members of St. Mark’s information regarding the profile of the parish in terms of its giving. Although I have not sought and do not have access to individual donor information, I am sure there are many within the St. Mark’s family who offer generous support in all forms. But it appears that St. Mark’s parishioners on average give less to the support of the church’s ministries than parishioners in many other Episcopal churches. I hope that leaders within the congregation will accept the sometimes uncomfortable ministry of development and support. If St. Mark’s asks more earnestly for support to “love and serve the Lord,” I have faith that St. Mark’s will respond. 

•
I hope that St. Mark’s will continue to explore opportunities for partnership with other Episcopal churches in the diocese—and particularly with St. Paul’s, Canton. There is much that might be accomplished through shared ministries and, perhaps, through occasional shared liturgies as well. 


That’s it for my so-called report. I consider my appointment at St. Mark’s a privilege and a blessing. I am looking forward to all that we can accomplish together during my remaining time with you and to hearing in the years ahead of all that you will accomplish . As we say following worship, “Let us go forth in the name of Christ.”  

